College of Liberal Arts Faculty Council
September 9, 2015

Present: Alexandra Jaffe, Chris Karadjov, Lynda McCroskey, Suzanne Dallman, Barbara LeMaster, Dean David Wallace, Caitlin Fouratt, Laura Ceia, Kimberly Walters, Isabella Lanza, Ebony Utley, Maricela Correa, May Ling Halim, Loretta Ramirez, Araceli Esparza, Carol Comfort, LaRese Hubbard, Michael Ahland, Charles Mahoney, Hanna Rose, Craig Stone, Elizabeth Dahab, Jeffrey Blutinger, Max Rosenkrantz, Patrick Dieveney, Patty Seyburn, Dustin Thoman, Yutian (Kate) Chen, Linda Maram, Ed Funkhouser, Dmitri Sidorov, Rosie Kar, Beth Manke, Chris Burnett, Ron Loewe, Gwen Shaffer
I. Call to order- 3:30pm

II. Approval of Agenda  3:38pm

III. Approval of Minutes (correct Blutinger spelling on May 8, 2015 Meeting #7)
IV. Reports

FC Chair's Report- Introductions of Beth Manke, Acting Assoc. Dean for Enrollment Management, and Chris Burnett, who has replaced Mary Caputi as director of Facilities. Beth Manke (HDEV) explained that she is also working on student success initiatives, including internship opportunities. Chris Burnett (JOUR) is working with the Dean on Long-term planning—e.g., offices and classroom spaces and with department chairs regarding pressing issues (e.g., offices, temperature).  Rebekha Abbuhl, who was not able to attend the meeting, was introduced as the director of Graduate Studies, a new position.
Jaffe also mentioned the FPPC Committee (Faculty Personnel and Policies Committee), on which she serves and its role responding to constituents' ideas about any policies that may need revision or new policies that should be developed. She announced her intent to organize another forum on Online and Open Source publishing issues. She will make the powerpoint provided last Spring by Tracy Mayfield available in advance of this event. 
She announced that the Scholarly Intersections deadline is September 26, 2015, and that the guidelines had been revised to include a PR component and to encourage collaborations that bring in faculty and other partners from outside the CLA in order to emphasize the relevance of a CLA perspective in many disciplines. 

Dean’s Report: Dean David Wallace thanked members for serving on the council, and special thanks for Misty Jaffe’s third year as chair of Faculty Council. KJAZZ has moved off-campus and CLA Dean’s office is moving to their offices. We have 17 new tenure-track lines available in CLA (70 new total lines). Search for the new Provost has been announced with a target date of March 2016. Faculty Senate are electing member committee 9/10/2015. Craig Stone and Linda Maram are on the Ethnic Studies Task Force. Their charge was to summarize what was going on across 23 campuses (CLA has four programs—American Indian Studies, Asian-American, Chicano and Africana Studies). Two of the TT lines are in those programs.
PR Committee Report: Chris Karadjov: 9/11/2015 membership meeting 11am LA 4-107; WordPress Basics and Best Practice 9/18/2015. Trying to identify the targets for our websites and how this fits into our strategic plan. Events coming up include the Mayor of Long Beach teaching a class in Spring, human trafficking forums, Al Sharpton is coming, scholarly intersections—we want to archive event (video, interview are some ways). Karadjov called for additional members of the committee to contact him.
V. Associate Dean’s Searches


1. Timeline, sequencing

Dean Wallace stated that he wanted to proceed immediately with a search for a permanent replacement for Associate Dean Amy Bippus (the Acting position now held by Beth Manke) with a start date in January 2016 and is now waiting for Provost's approval for the search. . Current directorships (Kim Vu, Director of Research and Rebekha Abbuhl, Director of Graduate Studies) were implemented to lighten some of the workload of Associate Deans. Dean Wallace wanted to delay the search for a permanent replacement for the Associate Dean for Personnel (currently held by interim dean Dan O'Connor) in order to not have two searches going at the same time and to allow O'Connor to complete the 17 searches that will be going on in the Spring as well as increasing likelihood of a better pool of candidates for the position. He will revisit the timing of the search for this position in December of this year; if the Enrollment management search has been successfully completed he may  decide to launch the second Associate Dean’s search in January 2016 or in August 2016. 
Jaffe asked whether the directorships were going to be permanent, formalized positions,  for which interested faculty apply. Dean Wallace replied that he would reflect on this, although by policy, directors can be appointed without consultation/search. He will research how things are done in other colleges.
Jaffe and Wallace mentioned that the policy on Associate Dean searches has the default of an external (at least regional) search unless  both the Dean and the FC agree to make the search internal. The Dean is in favor of an external search. 
VI. Elections

1. Update on ongoing CLA elections (RTP, SPOT online, Budget Committee, Program Review)—There are 30 September deadlines. We need more nominations! 
2. Program Assessment and Review Council requested a “pool” of faculty available to supplement evaluation teams formed by PARC. Jaffe mentioned that up until now, this process had been informal, with the FC Chair submitting names. She considered that it would be more appropriate for the FC to have a stronger role in this process and to elect members. Two options were considered for elections: election of faculty for specific searches or election of a pool of faculty to be used by PARC to fill evaluation teams. 
a. Motion by McCroskey to “Elect a PARC pool from this membership” was made and seconded and approved unanimously. Jaffe will solicit a list for FC to vote on.

3. Budget Committee- both the Dean and FC Exec can solicit nominations and the FC will vote. The Budget Committee requires ability to read spreadsheets and a general understanding of the budget process. The first meeting is October 14, 2015. Faculty Council Committee: elections and appointments

a. PR Committee—speak to CK if you want to be on it
b. Scholarly Intersections Committee—proposals due end of the month, the FC Exec plus three (3) members. Linda Maram, Araceli Esparza and Isabella Lanza volunteered to serve on this committee. It was noted that you could serve on the committee and submit an application; no one would, of course, evaluate their own proposals.  
c. Ad hoc Student Grievance (different from grade appeals—two needed for short term service (Araceli Esparza, Rose Hanna, Carol Comfort volunteered)
d. Elections Committee: no action taken
e. Technology Committee: no actition taken
f. Strategic Planning Committee—Results from summer meetings decided that focus on PR is aligned with mission and vision. Discussed types of audiences we target. Formalize what happened in those meetings. Then composition is FC + 3 or FC  + 3-6 

Time Certain: Ethnic Studies Draft Report. Craig Stone and Linda Maram, who had both served on the CSU task force, provided some background on the formation of the TF two years ago, and the survey and data collection across the CSULB that led to the TF report.

A text from Maulana Karenga, also on the TF but not able to attend (attached), was distributed. Both this text and the 10 recommendations of the draft report (attached) were discussed in view of an FC resolution. One concern raised was with the TF recommendation that calls for an Ethnic Studies GE category, given that in the current system, GE is a zero-sum game. On the other hand, there was support for endorsing the 10 recommendations on the basis that such a resolution was directed to the Chancellor's office about principles rather than speaking to our campus about specific policies as they are now structured by CO level policy. In this light, for example, the CO's office could change the structural frameworks that make GE a zero-sum game. recommendations. 

Sophia Pandya moved and _______ seconded, the following motion:

The CLA FC endorses the 10 recommendations of the Task Force on Ethnic Studies Draft Report  and votes to convene a group that: will assess how they have been, are being or will be met by campus-specific practices, initiatives and actions and report back to the FC and the CLA Dean with recommendations. 
Passed by a majority vote (with 2 nays and 3 abstentions).  

VI. Adjournment 5:10pm
ETHNIC STUDIES TF DRAFT REPORT

RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendation 1: Make Ethnic Studies a GE requirement throughout the CSU system. (27)

Recommendation 2: Increase and maintain regular and consistent hiring in Ethnic Studies in order to ensure its vital sustainment and strategic growth. (27)

Recommendation 3: Support curricular development in ways that strengthen Ethnic Studies departments and programs, increase enrollment and open access to a wider range of students and curricular options. (28)

Recommendation 4: Revise and strengthen advising practices on and off campus and on on-line systems to reflect the university’s valuing Ethnic Studies as vital to its educational mission. (28)

Recommendation 5: Aid in fostering and creating a climate conducive to reaffirming Ethnic Studies’ central role in diversity and equity initiatives as they relate to people of color. (28-29)

Recommendation 6: Strengthen and expand initiatives on community engagement and partnerships. (29)

Recommendation 7: Build on and expand best practices of both Ethnic Studies and the various universities of CSU, incentivizing the embrace and use of these practices through providing and supporting appropriate resources, policies and programmatic initiatives. (29-30)

Recommendation 8: Conduct system-wide and campus level 360° Diversity/Equity assessment examining the unique challenges and contributions of Ethnic Studies, its related academic and campus life initiatives and future promises. (30)

Recommendation 9: Establish a formal relationship with the statewide Ethnic Studies Council in CSU’s ongoing effort to advance Ethnic Studies and realize its mission.

Recommendation 10: Maintain the moratorium on any negative changes to Ethnic Studies departments and programs during the period of the review, discussion and response to this report. (31)

KEY POINTS (From Maulana Karenga, 9/15)

The critical focus should be on the following points, following the report's emphasis on the advancement of Ethnic Studies:
(1) recognition and reaffirmation of the essentiality of ethnic studies in the conception and provision of a quality education. Indeed, it can be and is argued that a quality education is by definition a multicultural education;

 

(2)  the recognition and urgent need for capacity building of our departments and programs to insure their autonomy, integrity, vitality, sustainment and continued strategic growth;

 

(3) support for capacity building with adequate budget, (especially for consistent hiring) appropriate policies and programmatic initiatives to continuously and comprehensively involve the whole campus and system in the appreciation of and  partnering with ethnic studies departments and programs as essential to the education project;

 

(4) recognition of the particular character of ethnic studies with their cultural, academic and community dimensions and the value and meaning this has for these departments and programs, the university and communities; and

 

(5) reaffirm and appeal to CSU's unique history as the founding ground of ethnic studies and its need to maintain and increase its strategic advantage in its national standing of ethnic studies; and to build on its best practices outlined in the recommendation and of the parts of the Report which identifies what works and build the kind of university and learning and teaching community we all want and deserve to work in and serve our students and the mission of the university
